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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed June 1, 2017.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove she was

entitled to additional medical treatment or additional

temporary total disability benefits.  After reviewing

the entire record de novo, the Full Commission reverses

the administrative law judge’s opinion.  We find that

the claimant proved she was entitled to surgery as

recommended by Dr. Adametz, and that claimant proved she

was entitled to additional temporary total disability
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benefits.      

I.  HISTORY

The parties have stipulated that Stephanie Burnett,

now age 40, sustained a compensable back injury on

April 11, 2016.  The claimant testified that she “blew

out” her lower back while performing employment services

that day.  According to the record, the claimant treated

at Saline Memorial Hospital on April 12, 2016: “Pt c/o

pain to her upper back.  She works as a CNA and felt a

‘twinge’ in her upper back while bathing a patient

yesterday....Symptoms are localized to the back, to

thoracic spine.”  It was also noted at that time, “Pt

reports having a MVA approx 12 years ago and caused

damage to her C3-C4.  Pt reports approx once a year pt

has issues with her back that causes her back to lock

up.  Pt reports yesterday she over did it at work and

woke up this morning with her entire back in pain and

feeling locked up.  Pt reports the pain is now also

moving up into her shoulders and neck.”  The claimant

was discharged on April 12, 2016 with the diagnosis

“Thoracic strain.”

The parties have stipulated that the claimant
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sustained a compensable neck injury on April 15, 2016. 

The claimant testified, “I was assisting a resident out

of the bed into her wheelchair, and my right side of

neck popped, and my whole right side went numb at that

time.”  The claimant treated at Saline Memorial on

April 15, 2016: “Patient with upper back pain after

lifting a patient at work.  Felt pop in back and some

numbness to fingers of right hand.”  The claimant was

discharged with the diagnosis “Thoracic strain, thoracic

muscle spasm.”  

The claimant also treated at MedExpress Hot Springs

on April 15, 2016: “Date of injury 4/11/2015 she injured

her back during work, helping a patient out of

wheelchair and she felt stabbing and popping in her

upper back and her right arm went numb when it

happened.”  Dr. David Williams examined the claimant and

reported “Paraspinous muscle spasm.”  Dr. Williams

planned additional diagnostic testing, and he took the

claimant off work.  

Dr. Bruce W. Randolph examined the claimant at

University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences on April 19,

2016 and assessed “1) Acute back pain.  2) Muscle strain
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with spasm.”  Dr. Randolph planned conservative

treatment, and he assigned work restrictions.  Dr.

Randolph assessed “Cervical/Thoracic/Lumbar Back Pain”

on May 10, 2016.  Dr. Randolph treated the claimant

conservatively and returned her to restricted work.  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar, thoracic, and

cervical spine was taken on or about May 12, 2016, with

the following impression:

1.  Minimal degenerative changes in the lower
cervical spine at C6-7.  There is no canal
stenosis or neural foraminal narrowing.
2.  Minimal degenerative changes in the lower
lumbar spine.  There is no canal stenosis or
neural foraminal narrowing.
3.  The cord appears normal in size and
signal.

Dr. Randolph noted on May 17, 2016, “I discussed

with Stephanie the findings of the MRI and informed her

that I consider these findings to be within normal

limits.  I told her that there are not any objective

findings to explain the severity of her pain and

limitation that she has....RTC - 05/31/16 for followup. 

However, she informed me that she did not agree with my

opinion, therefore she will seek a second opinion and

change of physician.”  

Dr. Randolph noted on May 31, 2016, “I had a long
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discussion (30 minutes) with Stephanie about her pain

and I told her that there are no objective finding (sic)

to explain the severe pain that she reports.  I told her

that I am releasing her from my care and returning her

to regular duty.  I am also referring her to Pain

Management and Neurosurgery since she is requesting a

second opinion....As it relates to her alledged (sic)

work related injury, it is my opinion that she has

reached MMI and has no PPI.”  

Dr. James R. Adametz began treating the claimant on

June 21, 2016:

This is a 39-year-old female, who works as a
CNA.  She was doing a lot of work on
04/11/2016, was doing showers on numerous
residents at a nursing home when her back
started really hurting her a lot.  She went to
the emergency room and was treated for a
couple of days, returned to work on
04/15/2016.  She has helping a patient out of
bed, felt a pop in her upper back and right
arm went numb.  She has really been in a lot
of pain ever since.  She was sent to physical
therapist, but they did not really want to
treat her or do anything....

She has had MRIs of the cervical spine and
thoracic spine, and lumbar spine.  The
cervical spine shows sort of a central disc
herniation at C6-7, it is not causing any real
cord compression or anything, but is not
normal.  There is a questionable abnormality
at C5-6 in the foramen, but I could not see it
on all the views.  The rest of the neck looks
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okay.  The thoracic spine did not show
anything significant.  The lumbar spine showed
multiple small bulging discs, but not anything
major that looked surgical or anything.  

Dr. Adametz stated, “My assessment is this lady

obviously has an injury to her neck and back.  In the

neck there is a little disc abnormality.  In the low

back, I don’t think any of the discs are very

significant, but she is still getting some tingling,

radicular type symptoms and sounds like nerve

irritation.”  Dr. Adametz planned conservative treatment

and stated, “I am confident at this point we are not

going to have to do surgery on her low back.  The neck

is still questionable area, but would not start with

that.  Will see if we can get her feeling better with

the conservative treatment.”  

Dr. Adametz performed a lumbar epidural steroid

injection on June 28, 2016.  Dr. Ahmed Ghaleb performed

cervical epidural steroid injections on August 4, 2016,

August 18, 2016, and September 15, 2016.  The claimant

testified regarding the cervical epidural steroid

injections, “The first one was beneficial for two weeks,

and then when they did the second two, I had some - some

terrible side effects from them.”    
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Dr. Adametz reported on November 29, 2016, “We

still have not absolutely ruled out surgery, but I want

to make sure I have done everything else before I

consider surgery, so I want to send her to PT, keep her

on some medicines and then see her again in a few

weeks.”  The claimant received physical therapy visits

beginning December 2, 2016.  The claimant testified that

she was provided nine visits of physical therapy.  The

claimant testified that physical therapy made her

injuries “more tolerable to deal with.”      

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken

on January 24, 2017, with the following impression:

“Multilevel spondylitic changes as above most prominent

at C6-7 where there is mild central stenosis and mild

right foraminal narrowing.  I do not identify pathology

to explain the patient’s reported left upper extremity

symptoms.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Adametz on

January 24, 2017:

We did a new MRI scan, it shows a small disc
herniation at C6-7, which is a little bit
eccentric to the left side.  There is a very
minimal abnormality at C5-6, but I don’t think
it is significant....
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I have done everything short of surgery that I
can and so I think the only thing I left to
offer would be an anterior diskectomy and
fusion at C6-7.  I explained to her that
naturally this may not cure everything, but it
is the only spot I think that looks
significant at all that surgery might benefit
and I don’t see why the rest of the neck
should give her much trouble.  So, with that,
you would hope she could do well and get on
with her life.  She has been fired from her
job, so she does not even actually have one to
go back to as a CNA or in law enforcement, but
her plan is to go to nursing school and try to
go on with her career and I think that would
be in her best interest.  We will start the
process and try to get this approved through
her insurance.  

The record contains a report from Medical Review

Institute of America, Inc., dated February 7, 2017,

stating in part: “The proposed procedure is a C6-7

anterior cervical discectomy and fusion (ACDF)....The

proposed anterior cervical discectomy and fusion is

indicated and medically appropriate.”         

Dr. Adametz noted on February 10, 2017, “She wants

to go ahead with surgery.  She understands that I have

certainly not made her any kind of guarantee of the

success of it, but I think that is the best thing I have

to offer her.  We are waiting on approval on it.  I have

kept her off work in the meantime.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on February 21, 2017. 
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The claimant contended, “She sustained compensable

injuries to her neck and back on April 11, 2016 and

April 15, 2016.  Claimant has been treated for these

injuries by Dr. James Adametz, Neurosurgeon, Little

Rock, Arkansas.  Dr. Adametz has requested additional

medical treatment and indicated that the Claimant is

entitled to temporary total disability benefits. 

Claimant contends that she is entitled to all medical

treatment by Dr. Adametz and continuing temporary total

disability benefits.  All additional benefits have been

controverted and an attorney’s fee is due and owing.”  

The respondents contended, “The claimant sustained

compensable injury to her back on April 11, 2016 for

which she was treated and returned to work then she

sustained compensable injury to her back and neck on

April 15, 2016 for which she has been and continues to

be treated and further that the claimant has been paid

appropriate Temporary Total Disability benefits for the

time that she has been in a healing period and unable to

work.  The Respondents claim a credit for wages the

claimant earned during the time she was collecting TTD. 

The claimant continues to be provided medical and
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indemnity benefits to date.  The Respondents reserve the

right to raise additional contentions, or to modify

those stated herein, pending the completion of

discovery.”  

The pre-hearing order listed the following Issues: 

“Claimant contends that she is entitled to additional

medical.  Respondents admit that claimant sustained a

compensable back injury on April 11, 2016, and received

treatment and returned to work and then sustained a

compensable neck injury on April 15, 2016.  Both

injuries were accepted and TTD and medical are still

being paid.  The issue to be determined is additional

medical specifically surgery.”

Dr. Steven L. Cathey examined the claimant on

February 23, 2017:

Ms. Burnett is a very pleasant, 39-year-old,
white female who is here today with her future
mother-in-law, as well as her nurse caseworker
for a second neurosurgical opinion/independent
medical evaluation.  The patient presents with
chronic mechanical neck and lower back pain of
almost a year’s duration.  The patient relates
the onset of these symptoms to an occupational
injury she suffered while working as a CNA at
a psychiatric facility in Benton, first on
4/11/16 and followed by an exacerbation on
4/15/16.  She was apparently in the process of
bathing a 400-pound resident of the facility
when she noted the initial onset of her
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symptoms.  

She has not worked since 4/15/16.  She says
that being off work has really not lead (sic)
to any improvement.  

The patient has had very appropriate
conservative treatment including nine sessions
of physical therapy, medication, epidural
steroid injections, etc.  The CESIs were
administered by Dr. Ahmed Ghaleb several
months ago without any improvement.

The patient was evaluated by Dr. James
Adametz, an excellent neurological surgeon
here in North Little Rock.  He agreed with
conservative treatment but is now apparently
offering her an anterior cervical
decompression and fusion at C6-C7.  It was at
this point that an independent neurosurgical
evaluation was arranged here.

The patient concedes she was involved in a
motor vehicle accident back in 2001, although
indicates today that she did not receive any
type of treatment for this particular event
and suffered no resulting musculoskeletal pain
as a result of the MVA....

The patient, her future mother-in-law and her
caseworker and I reviewed initial imaging
studies from 5/11/16 at UAMS.  This includes
the cervical, thoracic and lumbar spine. 
There are degenerative changes particularly in
the cervical area but no significant canal
stenosis, disc herniation, etc.  We also
reviewed an updated MRI scan of her cervical
spine ordered by Dr. Adametz at Arkansas
Surgical Hospital last month.  There is
reversal of the cervical lordosis but no
significant canal stenosis, nerve root
compression, etc.

At this point, the diagnosis is degenerative
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cervical disc disease.  Her lumbar study is
negative, so I do not have a good evaluation
for her chronic low back pain.  Although Dr.
Adametz has offered her an anterior cervical
decompression and fusion at C6-7,
unfortunately, I do not believe the patient
will benefit from spinal surgery or other
neurological intervention.  The patient was
adamant in her disagreement with my assessment
of her clinical presentation and her long-term
prognosis.  

At this point, she is at maximal medical
improvement with regard to the occupational
injuries of 4/11/16, as well as the subsequent
event on 4/15/16.  I see no additional
indication for treatment related to these
events.  

There is no impairment rating as there are no
objective findings either clinically or
radiographically related to the occupational
injury in question.  

As far as her work is concerned, based on
today’s exam, I believe she can be released to
return to full employment without restriction.

The patient is understandably disappointed and
in disagreement with today’s assessment.  I
have encouraged her to discuss today’s
findings with not only Dr. Adametz, but her
attorney who is handling her worker’s
compensation case.  

The record indicates that the respondents paid

temporary total disability benefits until February 23,

2017.    

The parties deposed Dr. Adametz on March 28, 2017. 

The claimant’s attorney examined Dr. Adametz:
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Q.  First question I have, is do you feel that
her injuries and, you know, the herniated
disc, her pain, is attributable to her
injuries of April 11, 2016 and April 15, 2016? 
Or an aggravation of a preexisting condition?

A.  Yes, but I have to qualify that.  A lot of
that is based on her history.  She tells me
she hurt herself April 15th, and she was okay
until then.  She has an abnormality.  I
presume that it occurred when her pain
started.  That’s based heavily on her story. 
I can’t look [at] an MRI and tell you how old
it is.

Q.  Exactly.  But, assuming that prior to her
injury of April 11, 2016, and April 15, 2016 -
assuming she didn’t have significant pain, and
she’s telling the truth about that, would your
opinion be that those injuries caused her need
for surgery, in your opinion?

A.  Yes....

Q.  And have you recommended surgery for her?

A.  Yes....I think there’s a reasonable chance
that surgery will help.  Now, if you want a
percentage, I don’t know if I can give you a
percentage.  

Q.  Well, would it be 50 percent or greater?

A.  Yeah, I’d say 50 percent or greater....

Q.  And again, you believe that surgery in Ms.
Burnett’s case, is reasonable treatment?

A.  Yes.    

The parties deposed Dr. Cathey on March 31, 2017. 

The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Cathey:



BURNETT - 
G602830 & G608244

14

Q.  Do you believe that surgery of anterior
cervical decompression and fusion at C6-7 is
reasonable and necessary treatment for Ms.
Burnett?

A.  No, I do not....

Q.  Can you state within a reasonable degree
of medical certainty as a neurosurgeon that
performing that surgery would eliminate pain
or the symptoms she has complained of?

A.  No, I don’t think it would....That’s why I
advised in my note that I did not think it was
a reasonable treatment option for this
patient...

Q.  So you are saying within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty that you do not
recommend this proposed surgery?

A.  Yes, that’s correct.  

A hearing was held on April 25, 2017.  The claimant

testified that she wanted to undergo surgery recommended

by Dr. Adametz.  

    After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on June 1, 2017.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove she was

entitled to surgery by Dr. Adametz or additional

temporary total disability benefits.  The claimant

appeals to the Full Commission.
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II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

An employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has failed to satisfy the

burden of proof, to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence, that she is entitled to additional medical,

specifically surgery by Doctor Jim Adametz[.]” It is the

duty of the Full Commission to conduct its own fact-
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finding independent of that done by the administrative

law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60,

929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full Commission makes its

own findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App.

230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved by a preponderance of the

evidence that she was entitled to surgery recommended by

Dr. Adametz.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury on April 11, 2016.  The

claimant was diagnosed with a thoracic strain after

injuring her back at work on April 11, 2016.  The

parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable neck injury on April 15, 2016.  The claimant

testified that the right side of her neck “popped” while

helping a patient from bed into a wheelchair.  The

claimant received conservative medical treatment

beginning April 15, 2016.  

Dr. Randolph’s assessment on April 19, 2016

included “Muscle strain with spasm.”  An MRI of the

claimant’s cervical spine on May 12, 2016 showed
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“Minimal degenerative changes in the lower cervical

spine at C6-7.”  Dr. Randolph opined on May 17, 2016, “I

consider these findings to be within normal limits.” 

Dr. Randolph assessed maximum medical improvement and

released the claimant from his care on May 31, 2016. 

However, because the claimant requested a second

opinion, Dr. Randolph planned a neurosurgical referral. 

Dr. Adametz therefore began treating the claimant on

June 21, 2016.  Dr. Adametz initially planned

conservative medical treatment.  The claimant thereafter

underwent cervical epidural steroid injections and

physical therapy.  

Dr. Adametz arranged additional diagnostic testing. 

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine on January 24,

2017 showed “Multilevel spondylitic changes as above

most prominent at C6-7 where there is mild central

stenosis and mild right foraminal narrowing.”  Dr.

Adametz reported on January 24, 2017, “The only thing I

have left to offer would be an anterior diskectomy and

fusion at C6-7.”  Dr. Adametz opined at deposition that

there was at least a “50 percent or greater” chance that

the claimant would benefit from surgery.  We recognize
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Dr. Cathey’s contrasting opinion that the claimant would

not benefit from surgery.  However, it is within the

Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical

evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989

S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The Commission has the authority to

accept or reject a medical opinion and the authority to

determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v.

Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds

that Dr. Adametz’s opinion is more credible than Dr.

Cathey’s opinion and is entitled to significant

evidentiary weight.  The Full Commission finds that the

evidence of record corroborates Dr. Adametz’s opinion. 

Said evidence includes the February 7, 2017 report from

Medical Review Institute of America, “The proposed

procedure is a C6-7 anterior cervical discectomy and

fusion (ACDF)....The proposed anterior cervical

discectomy and fusion is indicated and medically

appropriate.”  The respondents argue on appeal, “There

are no objective findings to support the complaints the

claimant makes, just her subjective complaints of pain.” 
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Nevertheless, the Full Commission notes the parties’

stipulation that the claimant sustained compensable

injuries on April 11, 2016 and April 15, 2016.  The

claimant is not required to offer objective medical

evidence to prove that her healing period continues. 

Chamber Door Indus., Inc. v. Graham, 59 Ark. App. 224,

956 S.W.2d 196 (1997).

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she

was entitled to additional medical treatment,

specifically surgery recommended by Dr. Adametz.  The

Full Commission finds that the recommended surgery is

reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The respondents paid

temporary total disability benefits until February 23,

2017.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

remained within a healing period as of February 23, 2017

and was totally incapacitated from earning wages.  The

claimant therefore proved she was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits from February 23, 2017 until a

date yet to be determined.  See Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 391 (1981).  
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The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for

legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(a)(Repl. 2012).  For prevailing on appeal to the

Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to

an additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500),

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED.      

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner


